

# **Bimonthly Review no. 8**

by the Center for Belarus and Regional Studies at the European Humanities University



## The unauthorized entry of two Belarusian military helicopters into Polish airspace

On 1 August 2023, the Polish Foreign Ministry officially lodged a protest in Minsk in connection with the unauthorized entry of two Belarusian military helicopters into its airspace. According to the Polish side, the border was violated in the Bialowieza region: helicopters invaded at a low altitude, which meant they could not be detected by radars<sup>i</sup>. That is why Warsaw first reacted calmly to the incident, and later radically changed its position, categorically claiming that a violation had taken place. The Polish side explained the correction of its position by referring to eyewitness accounts and clarifying data from the military. The Pentagon and NATO were immediately informed about the incident". The US State Department spokesman Matthew Miller later said that NATO and the United States were closely monitoring the events but saw no reason to intervene: "There is a process that is in place for NATO countries to invoke Article 5. We are not at that stage at this point"ii. For its part, Minsk presented a diametrically opposite version of events. According to the Ministry of Defense and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Belarus, the helicopters flew over the border, but the Polish side was informed about it in advance. The military provided objective control data, which was transmitted through diplomatic channels to Warsaw: this information, according to the Belarusian side, proves that there was no violation of the border<sup>iv</sup>. It is noteworthy that no independent investigation of this incident was carried out, so the statements of the two parties were not verified, which raised the possibility of further escalation of the conflict. Both Warsaw and Minsk consider the actions of their counterparts a provocation, and they react accordingly. There is a version according to which the helicopters accompanied Aliaksandar Lukashenka, who was visiting the western regions of the country at that time: an intentional provocation, according to the authors of this version, is all the more unlikely because Lukashenka himself was at a distance of 10 kilometers from the border, and an armed response from Poland could pose a threat to him<sup>v</sup>. Poland claims that the helicopter incident was a continuation of a series of unfriendly actions, which includes the creation of a migration crisis by Belarus on the borders of the EU, as well as the transfer of 100 Wagner mercenaries to the Suwalki corridor On this basis, Warsaw held consultations with Lithuania on the possibility of the complete closure of borders with Belarus: Prime Minister Morawiecki



and President Nauseda agreed on this during a meeting. In addition, the Polish prime minister said that there are already 4,000 Wagner PMC mercenaries on the territory of Belarus, and this poses a serious threat to neighboring countries vii. The number of mercenaries grew over the course of a month, but then began to decline due to the fact that neither the Belarusian nor the Russian authorities accepted them. However, by the end of August, there were still about 4,000 of them in Belarus, according to the Ukrainian Special Operations Forcesviii. For this reason, the authorities of the neighboring EU countries (Latvia, Lithuania and Poland) continue to consider the possibility of a coordinated closure of their borders. This meant a complete blockade of direct land communication between the EU and Belarus. The final approval of all aspects of the land blockade took place on 28 August – the interior ministers of Poland and the Baltic states participated in the meeting: they stated that would seal off their borders with Russia's ally Belarus in the event of any military incidents or a massive migrant push by Minsk. In a joint statement, the interior ministers of Poland, Lithuania, Latvia and Estonia demanded that Aliaksandar Lukashenka immediately remove Wagner Group mercenaries from Belarusian territory<sup>ix</sup>. In relation to this, the Joint Transitional Committee headed by Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya held talks with the Polish authorities on the opening of a humanitarian corridor through which political refugees could cross the border: the idea had serious flaws from the very beginning, since it assumed the goodwill of not only Warsaw, but also Minsk, which categorically denies the existence of both political prisoners and politically persecuted people. However, the Polish Minister of Internal Affairs, due to the real possibility of the imminent closure of borders, promised assistance to all those who are being subjected to political persecution, and he promised to develop appropriate mechanisms for this during discussions with the Belarusian opposition - however, Mariusz Kamiński has not yet presented concrete solutions to the problem<sup>x</sup>. Pavel Latushka is skeptical that the interests of Belarusian citizens will be taken into account by EU countries: "our neighbors will [make a decision] based on [various] considerations, first of which is their own national security"xi. Another project designed to solve the problem of the legalization of Belarusian refugees was presented in Warsaw at the height of the "helicopter crisis" and indirectly connected with it. The



Belarusian authorities have introduced legislative amendments that allow the deprivation of citizenship by a court verdict if the sentence is handed down to a fugitive who has left the country. Also, quite a few emigrants are faced with the inability to update or replace their passport – this, in turn, makes it impossible to either embark on cross-border travel or even simply to obtain documents for legalization in the host country.

The "passports of Belarusians in exile" presented by the Joint Transitional Cabinet (MIC) should help with this.

A mock-up of the passport has been created, and there are 20 foreign representative offices of the defense industry, which act as a kind of embassy: however, the Belarusian equivalent of the "Nansen passports" is not yet internationally recognized, and the prospect of turning these papers into full-fledged documents remain illusory<sup>xii</sup>.

## Belarusian citizens detained after the publication of the documentary

At the end of July 2023, Maminau's documentary *Chronicles of the Present*, which talks about the events of 2020, was published on the DELFI news portal and YouTube channel. According to the authors, the risks associated with this screening for people who remained in Belarus were discussed: however, precautions were not taken on the grounds that, allegedly, all the published footage is already at the disposal of employees of the Ministry of Internal Affairsxiii. As far as can be seen, this turned out to be far from the case. The film was removed from YouTube, but soon it began to be published by channels affiliated with law enforcement agencies. Information also appeared about mass arrests, which resulted from the identification of participants in mass actions based on a study of the film materials. In only the first day, 14 people were detained – as stated by the Ministry of Internal Affairs, four of these were reported by "concerned citizens"xiv. Structures engaged in helping political prisoners also noted a sharp increase in appeals: people who recognized themselves in the footage published by Maminau were afraid of detentions and asked for help ensuring their safety – as stated by the head of BYPOL Andrey Stryzhak, "we are talking about



dozens of people"xv. In the first week of August, Telegram channels affiliated with law enforcement agencies reported another hacking of the "Peramoga Plan" database the contact details of supporters of the Belarusian opposition were collected there<sup>xvi</sup>. It is not known whether another leak took place, but numerous detentions were definitely made – for example, this source mentions that at least four people were arrested in connection with involvement in the "Peramoga Plan". It should be noted that prosecution for participation in the mass actions of 2020 could still be civil (although usually it is associated with imprisonment)<sup>xvii</sup>, however, only criminal cases are being initiated, and the harshest sentences are imposed on those involved in the "Peramoga Plan": this structure is recognized by the Belarusian authorities as an "extremist formation"xviii. It was officially announced that those who registered in the "Peramoga Plan" "will be prosecuted under Article 361-1 of the Criminal Code [...] Its sanctions provide for up to 7 years of imprisonment"xix. More evidence that the Belarusian special services are engaged in monitoring emigrant media can be seen in the material on the Belarus-1 TV channel, where some members of the Bialystok and Vilna sections of the "Passpalitae Rushennye" – a paramilitary organization staffed by refugees from Belarus and recognized by the authorities at home as extremist – were deanonymized. Using materials that were filmed by the Belsat TV channel but did not get on the air, the special services in Minsk (the author of the Belarus-1 material has said this directly) were able to identify a number of the heroes of the video and criminal cases were initiated against them<sup>xx</sup>. At the same time, the Belarusian authorities continued "party purges": in August, two of the country's oldest parties, the Belarusian Popular Front Party (BPFP)xxi and the United Civil Party (UCP), were closed by a court decision. In total, six parties were liquidated over the summer, including the Greens and the Belarusian Social Democratic Party (Assembly). None of these organizations have applied for re-registration, and the leaders of a number of them are serving prison terms – in particular, Kazlou, Aliakseeva and Kisialyou from UCPxxii

### Belarusian role in the war in Ukraine

In August, for the first time after a long break, the Ukrainian media reported a massive launch of missiles from the territory of Belarus. Later, a refutation appeared: a representative of the Main Intelligence Directorate of the Ministry of Defense of



Ukraine suggested that the launch was "electronic" – that is, a simulation of the launch took place\*xiii. Nevertheless, in reference to the missiles, the Ukrainian media published remarkable statistics: since 24 February 2022, at least 721 rockets are believed to have been fired from the territory of Belarus\*xiv. Meanwhile, Lukashenka gave an interview in which he defined his understanding of the role of Belarus in the Ukrainian conflict, both currently and in the past. Lukashenka's statements of the past have changed significantly revealing much about the current state of his regime.

After the initial statement that Minsk would not take part in the conflict if no Ukrainian soldier set foot on its territory, confessions were made for the first time that Russian soldiers were attacking Ukraine from Belarusian territory<sup>XXV</sup>.

Also, for the first time, Lukashenka said that Putin did not inform him about preparations for the war<sup>xxvi</sup>. According to analyst Yuri Drakahrust, this is an attempt to create an alibi for himself and emphasize his minimal involvement in the preparations and implementation of plans for the Russian invasion. It is almost the first time that Lukashenka has emphasized his subordination to Putin, and his dependence on him – before, he always insisted on his equality with the master of the Kremlinxxvii. Another remarkable event that characterizes Lukashenka's military policy is the visit of Chinese Defense Minister Li Shangfu to Minsk. The joint military programs of the two countries, which are publicly reported, are not striking in scale - there are only rare joint maneuvers: the next one, for example, will be held in 2024xxviii. Political scientist Ihar Tyshkevich (from the Institute of the Future, Ukraine) believes that we are talking about an "inspector's visit": the Chinese minister spent one day in Moscow and three whole days in Minsk, and this says a lot about Beijing's priorities. Tyshkevich points out that Li Shangfu arrived to find out how the production of weapons using Chinese military technologies is progressing in Belarus. Beijing is also closely watching to ensure that these technologies do not get into Russia in an uncontrolled manner. Finally, China would like to normalize Belarus's relations with its western and northern neighbors, since the conflict threatens commodity transit<sup>xxix</sup>. During 2022, for example, the volume of rail shipments from China to the EU decreased by more than 30% xxx. The possible closure of the borders with Poland and the Baltic states may greatly damage



China's overland transit of goods since then only the trans-Caspian route will remain<sup>xxxi</sup>. Taking into account all these factors, Lukashenka's desire to distance himself from Putin and the emphasis on his forced involvement in the conflict may be a consequence of China "taking Belarus out of Putin's pocket" (Tyshkevich)<sup>xxxii</sup>.



### **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>i</sup> Polska Agencja Prasowa. "Poland protests to Belarus over airspace breach." August 2, 2023. https://www.pap.pl/node/1604100
- <sup>ії</sup> Radio Poland. "Пентагон отреагировал на нарушение 1 августа воздушного пространства Польши белорусскими вертолетами [The Pentagon reacted to the violation of Polish airspace by Belarusian helicopters on August 1]." August 2, 2023. https://www.polskieradio.pl/397/7836/artykul/3218985
- iii Matthew Miller. "Department Press Briefing August 2, 2023." U.S. Department of State, August 2, 2023. https://www.state.gov/briefings/department-press-briefing-august-2-2023/#post-467164-POLANDBELARUS
- <sup>iv</sup> БелТА. ""Оснований для обвинения в нарушении госграницы нет". Минобороны о полетах воздушных судов Беларуси и Польши ["There are no grounds for accusations of violation of the state border." Defense Ministry on the flights of aircrafts of Belarus and Poland]." August 2, 2023. https://www.belta.by/society/view/osnovanij-dlja-obvinenija-v-narushenii-gosgranitsy-net-minoborony-o-poletah-vozdushnyh-sudov-belarusi-580045-2023/
- <sup>v</sup> Belarusian Hajun Project. "[Вертолёты ВВС РБ залетели в Польшу, а Лукашенко уже 3 дня в Вискулях. Часть 2. [Helicopters of the Belarusian Air Force flew into Poland, and Lukashenka has already been in Visculyi for 3 days. Part 2.]." *Telegram*, August 2, 2023. https://t.me/Hajun\_BY/7184
- vi Euronews. "Премьер-министр Польши: вагнеровцы приблизились к Сувалкскому коридору [Polish Prime Minister: Wagner mercenaries have moved closer to the Suwałki Corridor]." July 7, 2023. https://ru.euronews.com/2023/07/30/poland-wagner-combattants-approach-the-border
- vii Delfi.LT. "В Беларуси около 4000 наемников ЧВК "Вагнер": "Это реальные угрозы, подтвержденные нашими союзниками" [About 4,000 mercenaries of PMC "Wagner" in Belarus: "These are real threats confirmed by our allies"]." August 3, 2023. https://www.delfi.lt/ru/news/politics/premerministr-polshi-v-belarusi-naemniki-chvk-vagner-4-tysyachi-a-mozhet-i-bolshe-94104673
- viii Центр національного спротиву. "Вагнерівці залишають білорусь через відсутність заробітку [ Wagner mercenaries leave Belarus due to lack of income]." August 19, 2023. https://sprotyv.mod.gov.ua/vagnerivtsi-zalyshayut-bilorus-cherez-vidsutnist-zarobitku/
- ix Monika Scislowska. "Poland, Baltic states warn they could seal borders with Belarus if military, migrant tensions grow." AP News, August 28, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/belarus-border-wagner-migrants-poland-baltics-7f5d061f22785c433e436473b1d67937
- <sup>x</sup> Наша Ніва. "У Польшчы праанансавалі механізмы ратавання беларусаў ад рэпрэсій у выпадку поўнага закрыцця мяжы [Mechanisms to save Belarusians from repression in the event of a complete border closure were announced in Poland]." August 28, 2023. https://nashaniva.com/325159
- <sup>хі</sup>Маланка.media. "ПОЛЬША, ЛИТВА И ЛАТВИЯ МОГУТ ЗАКРЫТЬ ГРАНИЦУ С БЕЛАРУСЬЮ. РЕАЛЬНО ЛИ ЭТО? [POLAND, LITHUANIA AND LATVIA MAY CLOSE THE BORDER WITH BELARUS. IS IT REAL?]." August2, 2023. https://malanka.media/news/31462
- xii Agnieszka Pikulicka-Wilczewska. "Lukashenko opponents unite, plan 'New Belarus' passports." *Reuters*, August 6, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/lukashenko-opponents-unite-plan-new-belarus-passports-2023-08-06/
- <sup>хііі</sup> BBC. "Десятки жителей Беларуси узнали себя в фильме о протестах. Теперь они опасаются за безопасность [Dozens of Belarusians recognized themselves in the movie about the protests. Now they fear for their safety]." July 26, 2023. https://www.bbc.com/russian/articles/cgr81p0kpleo
- xiv Книга ГУ«БАЗА». "Вчерашний видос змагариков наделал шуму [Yesterday's zmagariki video made a lot of noise]." *Telegram,* July 25, 2023. https://t.me/guBAZA/1450
- <sup>xv</sup> BBC. "Десятки жителей Беларуси узнали себя в фильме о протестах. Теперь они опасаются за безопасность [Dozens of Belarusians recognized themselves in the movie about the protests. Now they fear for their safety]." July 26, 2023. https://www.bbc.com/russian/articles/cgr81p0kpleo
- хі ПЕРАМОГА. "Мобилизационный план ПЕРАМОГА." 2021. https://www.planperamoga.org/
- <sup>хvii</sup> Вясна. "Затрыманні за акцыі, песні і рэгістрацыю ў чат-боце: хроніка пераследу 3-4 жніўня [Arrests for actions, songs and chatbot registration: chronicle of persecution on August 3-4]." August 3, 2023. https://spring96.org/be/news/112391
- х<sup>уііі</sup> Sputnik. "Инициатива "BYPOL" и план "Перамога" признаны экстремистскими МВД [BYPOL initiative and Peramoga plan recognized as extremist Ministry of Internal Affairs]." November 8, 2021.



https://sputnik.by/20211108/initsiativa-bypol-i-plan-peramoga-priznany-ekstremistskimi---mvd-1057751495.html

- xix Sputnik. "Инициатива "BYPOL" и план "Перамога" признаны экстремистскими МВД [BYPOL initiative and Peramoga plan recognized as extremist Ministry of Internal Affairs]." November 8, 2021. https://sputnik.by/20211108/initsiativa-bypol-i-plan-peramoga-priznany-ekstremistskimi---mvd-1057751495.html
- <sup>™</sup> АТН: новости Беларуси и мира. "Как солдат-неудачи из змагарского "хоругвия" готовят на убой?! Эксклюзивные кадры [How the soldier-failures from Zmagar "khorugviye" are prepared for slaughter?! Exclusive footage]." YouTube, August 5, 2023. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=yWUc5tnRNzg
- <sup>xxi</sup> РИА Новости. "В Белоруссии ликвидировали оппозиционную Партию БНФ [The opposition BPF Party was liquidated in Belarus]." August 14, 2023. https://ria.ru/20230814/partiya-1889985118.html
- жії Настоящее Время. "В Беларуси ликвидировали Объединенную гражданскую партию. Это шестая белорусская партия, прекратившая свое существование летом 2023 года [The United Civic Party was liquidated in Belarus. It is the sixth Belarusian party, which ceased to exist in summer 2023]." August 15, 2023. https://www.currenttime.tv/a/belarus-likvidatsiya-partii/32548903.html
- <sup>xxiii</sup> Катерина Черновол. "Ракетный удар по Украине: Россия могла имитировать пуски ракет из Беларуси ГУР [Missile strike on Ukraine: Russia could imitate missile launches from Belarus GUR MO]." УНИАН, August 6, 2023. https://www.unian.net/war/raketnyy-udar-po-ukraine-rossiya-mogla-imitirovat-puski-raket-iz-belarusi-gur-12352203.html
- xxiv Belarusian Hajun. "«В 5 утра 24.02 был выполнен первый пуск»: Дезертировавший из ВС РФ оператор «Искандера» рассказал как из Беларуси обстреливали ракетами Украину ["At 5 a.m. on 24.02 the first launch was performed": Iskander operator who defected from the Russian Armed Forces told how missiles were fired at Ukraine from Belarus]." *Telegram*, July 30, 2023.https://t.me/Hajun\_BY/7174
- <sup>xxv</sup> Диана Панченко. "АЛЕКСАНДР ЛУКАШЕНКО. Чем закончится война в Украине? Честный разговор с Дианой Панченко [ALIAKSANDAR LUKASHENKA. How will the war in Ukraine end? Honest conversation with Diana Panchenko]." *YouTube*, August 17, 2023, 04:38. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XzSCMh2ITyE
- xxvi Диана Панченко. "АЛЕКСАНДР ЛУКАШЕНКО. Чем закончится война в Украине? Честный разговор с Дианой Панченко [ALIAKSANDAR LUKASHENKA. How will the war in Ukraine end? Honest conversation with Diana Panchenko]." YouTube, August 17, 2023, 20:51. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XzSCMh2ITyE
- <sup>xxvii</sup> Радіо Свобода. "В США боятся провала наступления ВСУ, Лукашенко показал карту Панченко [US fears failure of AFU offensive, Lukashenka shows Panchenko map]." *YouTube*, August 18, 2023, 43:40. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WOWjcNXvB80
- xxviii https://www.mil.by/ru/news/162296 Official site of Belarusian Ministry of Defence
- xxix ihar Tyshkevich. "Инспектор из КНР или шесть причин приезда Ли Шанфу в Минск [Inspector from the PRC or six reasons for Li Shangfu's visit to Minsk]." *YouTube*, August 17, 2023, 08:11, 13:55, 26:38. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GX-q2LGnahQ
- \*\*\* Ксения Потаева. "Железнодорожный транзит контейнеров из Китая в ЕС в 2022 году сократится вдвое [Rail transit of containers from China to the EU will halve in 2022]." *Ведомости*, October 5, 2022. https://www.vedomosti.ru/business/articles/2022/10/05/943918-zheleznodorozhnii-tranzit-konteinerov-ruhnet-vdvoe
- xxxi The Moscow Times. "Китай почти вдвое увеличил поставки в Европу в обход России [China almost doubles supplies to Europe bypassing Russia]." July 26, 2023. https://www.moscowtimes.ru/2023/07/26/kitai-pochti-vdvoe-uvelichil-postavki-v-evropu-v-obhod-rossii-a50076
- xxxii ihar Tyshkevich. "Инспектор из КНР или шесть причин приезда Ли Шанфу в Минск [Inspector from the PRC or six reasons for Li Shangfu's visit to Minsk]." YouTube, August 17, 2023, 13:55. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GX-q2LGnahQ

